
 

 

CITY COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM 

 
Date: September 17, 2020 
 
To:  Mark F. Miller, City Manager 
 
From: Robert J. Bruner, Assistant City Manager 
 R. Brent Savidant, Community Development Director 
  
Subject: TEMPORARY ENCLOSURES – A Resolution to Permit Temporary Enclosures to 

Expand Seating Capacity during COVID-19  
 
Impacts of the coronavirus and the steps taken by the Governor of Michigan to protect residents from 
the coronavirus have negatively impacted businesses in the City of Troy. Specifically, capacity 
limitations have affected revenue for restaurants and other businesses. This item was initiated based 
on feedback from Troy restaurant owners who seek additional indoor seating during colder months when 
their patio areas are no longer usable due to cold, rain and snow.  
 
Presently, Chapter 39 Zoning Ordinance permits temporary enclosures but has strict provisions related to 
duration and hours of operation (Section 7.13). Furthermore, the provisions require that temporary 
enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events (Section 7.14). These 
provisions make it impossible for business owners to use temporary enclosures for the entire fall, winter 
and spring season when their outdoor patio is not usable. The resolution directs City Administration to not 
enforce provisions related to hours of operation and duration for temporary enclosures and the 
requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events. 
 
We are not proposing to amend Chapter 39 at this time, as the text amendment process takes months 
due to State notification requirements for public hearings.   
 
Temporary enclosures shall require submittal and approval of a complete Temporary Building, 
Structure, Use and Outdoor Special Event Application and fee to the City of Troy Planning 
Department. Temporary enclosures are required to adhere to the Building Code and Fire Code and 
other laws related to public health, safety and welfare. 
 
Legal Review 
This item was submitted to the City Attorney for review pursuant to City Charter Section 3.17. 
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WHEREAS, The City of Troy, Michigan, has an ordinance that regulates temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City of Troy; and, 



WHEREAS, The ordinance that regulates temporary buildings, structures and uses is Chapter 39 Zoning Ordinance in the City of Troy Code of Ordinances; and,



WHEREAS, The intent of Chapter 39 is to regulate temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City for many reasons including but not limited to public safety, community character and maintaining property values; and, 



WHEREAS, Provisions in Chapter 39 that regulate temporary buildings, structures and uses in the City are restrictive in many ways including hours of operation and duration and the requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events; and, 



WHEREAS, The coronavirus (COVID-19) is a respiratory disease that can result in serious illness and death. It is caused by a new strain of coronavirus not previously identified in humans and easily spread from person to person. There is currently no approved vaccine or antiviral treatment for this disease; and,



WHEREAS, To protect Michigan residents from the coronavirus, the Governor of the State of Michigan issued numerous Executive Orders which negatively impacted businesses in the City of Troy; and,



WHEREAS, The City recognizes many of the challenges faced by Troy businesses as a result of Executive Orders, including reduced building capacity and limitations on gathering size; and,



WHEREAS, Numerous restaurant owners have reached out to City Council and City Administration, asking for assistance in keeping their businesses open during the coronavirus pandemic; and,  



WHEREAS, The Troy City Council desires to assist local businesses to generate revenue, attract patrons and stay competitive in spite of reduced building capacity and limitations on gathering size; and



WHEREAS, Many businesses in the City of Troy have outdoor patio space that is potentially convertible to indoor usable area via the construction of temporary enclosures;



WHEREAS, Temporary enclosures would have the effect of increasing seating capacity and revenue for Troy businesses during fall, winter and spring months;



[bookmark: _GoBack]NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, City Council hereby DIRECTS City Administration to NOT ENFORCE provisions of Sections 7.13 and 7.14 of Chapter 39, specifically related to hours of operation and duration for temporary enclosures and the requirement that temporary enclosures are permitted during periods of construction or for special events, during the declared emergency. 



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, Said temporary enclosures shall REQUIRE submittal and approval of a COMPLETE Temporary Building, Structure, Use and Outdoor Special Event Application and fee to the City of Troy Planning Department.



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, This option is available ONLY to businesses that have been affected by occupancy reduction associated with the coronavirus (COVID-19).



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, All temporary enclosures are REQUIRED to adhere to the Building Code and Fire Code and other laws related to public health, safety and welfare.



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, This resolution DOES NOT MODIFY OR IMPACT any private contractual agreements nor will the City be enforcing any private contractual rights.



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, City Administration MAY INSPECT temporary enclosures from time to time to ensure they are not a hazard or in violation of laws or regulations.



BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED, That Troy City Council hereby DIRECTS City Administration to initiate a process to inform Troy business owners of this temporary enclosure option. 



Yes:	

No:	



MOTION CARRIED/FAILED
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